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LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 19, 2014, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Mike Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan commemorated the life of Dennis Tobin and his appearances 
before the Hearing Authority on behalf of the Moose Lodge.  Mr. Tobin very recently 
passed away.  

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Tepanyaki Japanese Steak House, LLC dba Tepanyaki Steak House & Sushi 
Bar, 752 ½ Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant – 
Continued from March 5, 2014 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that the Health Department advised that all violations have 

been corrected. 
 
 The application for renewal for Tepanyaki Japanese Steak House, LLC dba 

Tepanyaki Steak House & Sushi Bar was found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 11, 1904 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off Premises) 
 
 Donna Kenworthy, manager for LOCO Food Store No. 11, was present. 
 
 The application for renewal for LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 11 was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
3. Rosco’s, Inc. dba Edgewater Brewery, 905 Struthers Avenue, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, Brew Pub 
 
 Jim Jeffryes, owner of Edgewater Brewery, was present. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that there were minor violations found by the Fire 

Department, however, they had no objection to the renewal. 
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 Mr. Jeffryes advised that they have corrected the minor violations reported by 
the Fire Department. 

 
The application for renewal for Rosco’s, Inc. dba Edgewater Brewery was found 
to be in order and approved. 
 

4. Grand Conjunction, LLC dba Doubletree – Grand Junction, 743 Horizon Drive, 
Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 City Attorney Shaver asked if this renewal will include the premises that were 

approved with the recent modification. 
 
 Ms. Kemp advised that State approval is still pending for the modification of 

premises, but once the approval has been received, the renewal will include 
those premises as approved with the modification of premises. 

 
 The application for renewal for Grand Conjunction, LLC dba Doubletree – 

Grand Junction was approved and will include the premises as modified 
conditioned on the State approval for the modification of premises.  

   
5. The Noodle Shop, Co. – Colorado, Inc. dba Noodles & Company, 2474 

Highway 6&50, Unit A, Grand Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for The Noodle Shop, Co. – Colorado, Inc. dba 
Noodles & Company was found to be in order and approved. 
 

6. City of Grand Junction, dba Lincoln Park Sports Complex, 1307 North Avenue, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Tavern 

 
 Larry Manchester, manager of Lincoln Park Sports Complex, was present. 
 

Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Manchester to describe the licensed 
premises of Lincoln Park Sports Complex.  Mr. Manchester said that it includes 
the football stadium, the baseball stadium, and the tower (the commons 
between the two).  Hearing Officer Grattan asked if it also includes the field 
area for the football and baseball stadiums.  Mr. Manchester replied 
affirmatively.  Hearing Officer Grattan stated that he feels that is very odd that 
the licensed premises would include the fields. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said that it would allow alcohol service for an event on the 
field area. 
 

 Ms. Kemp advised that due to the seasonal operation of the establishment, the 
Health Department will conduct their inspection with the food vendor after May 
1st. 
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The application for renewal for City of Grand Junction, dba Lincoln Park Sports 
Complex was approved conditioned on a satisfactory report by the Health 
Department. 

 
III. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSE WITH TASTING 

PERMIT 
 

1. Rush Corporation dba Kokopelli Liquors, 2996 D Road, Grand Junction, CO 
81504, Retail Liquor Store 

 
 Bradley J. Rush, owner, was present. 
 
 The applications for renewal for the liquor license and the tasting permit for 

Rush Corporation dba Kokopelli Liquors were found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
IV. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR LICENSE AND REGISTRATION OF A NEW 

MANAGER 
 
1. Shiman Chu, LLC dba No Coast Sushi, 1119 N. 1st Street, Unit A, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 Joshua L. Roberts, 434 N. 18th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 replaces 

Elizabeth Boyd 
 
  Elizabeth Boyd, owner of No Coast Sushi, was present. 
 

Ms. Kemp advised that a report from CBI/FBI on the new manager is still 
pending. 

   
City Attorney Shaver asked if the request is just for a registration of a manager 
and not a change to the LLC.  Ms. Boyd said that is correct. 
 
The application for renewal for Shiman Chu, LLC dba No Coast Sushi was 
found to be in order and approved. 
 
The application for registration of a new manager for Shiman Chu, LLC dba No 
Coast Sushi was approved subject to a clear report from CBI/FBI. 

 
V. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority dba Grand Junction Regional Airport 
Authority, 2828 Walker Field Dr., Airport Terminal Building, Second Floor, 
Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 Remove Rex Tippetts, Director, from Corporate Structure   

 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
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Hearing Officer Grattan asked if Mr. Peck is now the acting Airport manager.  
City Attorney Shaver advised that he believes Mr. Peck is the facilities 
manager.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked if he is an employee of the Airport 
Authority.  City Attorney Shaver replied affirmatively. 
 
The application for change in corporate structure for Grand Junction Regional 
Airport Authority dba Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority was found to be 
in order and approved. 
  

VI. APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS AND DECISION 
  

 1. Sergio’s, LLC dba Sergio’s Family Restaurant, 511 30 Road, Grand Junction,  
  CO 81504, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
  Owner:  Gabriel Munoz Lara, 2912 Walnut Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81504 
 

Gabriel Munoz Lara, owner of Sergio’s Family Restaurant, and Sergio Pazos 
Jimenez, manager of Sergio’s Family Restaurant, were present. 
 
Ms. Kemp read the results of the survey that was conducted into the record 
(see attached). 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kemp if the location was previously license for 
liquor.  Ms. Kemp advised that it was, most recently Taqueria Valparaiso, and 
one other establishment prior to that.  
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Munoz and Mr. Pazos if they heard the report 
that Ms. Kemp read and do they believe it to be true and accurate.  Mr. Lara 
and Mr. Pazos responded affirmatively.  City Attorney Shaver asked who 
conducted the survey and how was it conducted.  Mr. Munoz and Mr. Pazos 
said they both conducted the survey.  Mr. Pazos said they started surveying on 
a Sunday, February 23rd and finished on Monday, March 3rd.  They went door to 
door, showed a menu to the people, advised that they are doing something 
different, and stated that they were applying for a liquor license.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked about the people who were opposed to the issuance of the liquor 
license.  Mr. Pazos said they were older people and didn’t like people to drink.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if 99 residential signatures and 15 business 
signatures were correct.  Mr. Pazos said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Munoz to describe how the survey was conducted.  Mr. Munoz said he is trying 
to sell different food at the restaurant.  He went door to door and showed 
people the survey and asked them if they want to sign it.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked if there was anyone he encountered who was opposed to the liquor 
license.  Mr. Munoz said there was one older person who didn’t want the liquor 
license issued and refused to sign the survey.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
about the people who were not at home or not at their businesses.  Mr. Pazos 
said there were no answers at doors, no solicitor signs, and sometimes, even 
when people were home, they wouldn’t answer their door.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked if any second attempts were made to those that had no answer.  Mr. 
Munoz said no. 
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Hearing Officer Grattan asked where the restaurant is.  Meghan Woodland, 
Grand Junction Police Department, stated it is just past the extension of North 
Avenue on 30 Road. 
 
No one was present in opposition to the application. 
 
The application for a new Hotel and Restaurant liquor license for Sergio’s, LLC 
dba Sergio’s Family Restaurant was found to be in order and approved.  The 
City Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for Hearing Officer Grattan’s 
signature. 

 
 2. Love’s Travel Stops & Country Stores, Inc. dba Love’s Travel Stop #517, 748  
  22 Road, Grand Junction, CO 81505, Retail 3.2% Beer (Off Premises) 
 
  Master File Established at the State level. 
 
  CEO: Thomas Love, 6824 N.W. Grand Blvd., Oklahoma City, OK 73116 
  COO: Gregory Love, 7520 Nichols Road, Oklahoma City, OK 73120 
  CFO: Douglas Stussi, 608 Deer View Crossing, Edmond, OK 73034 
  Secretary:  Judith Love, 6824 N.W. Grand Blvd., Oklahoma City, OK 73116 
 

 Roger Michael Spencer, general manager for Love’s Travel Stop #517, and 
Max Scott, owner of Oedipus, Inc., who conducted the survey, were present. 

 
Ms. Kemp reported that the building is still under construction and a Certificate 
of Occupancy will have to be issued prior to opening.  She read the results of 
the survey that was conducted into the record (see attached). 
 
There was no one present in opposition to the application. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Spencer to tell the Authority his relationship to 
the application and advise the Authority of any previous experience with the 
management or sale of fermented malt beverages.  Mr. Spencer said that he is 
the general manager for Love’s Travel Stop #517, has just moved to Grand 
Junction, has worked for Love’s for two years, he also has 20 years of 
experience with quick serve and full serve restaurants with liquor licenses, and 
has never had any violations.  City Attorney Shaver asked if his experience with 
alcohol beverages was in Colorado, and if not, is he familiar with Colorado 
Liquor Laws?  Mr. Spencer said that his experience in alcohol beverages was in 
Oklahoma but he does understand the age requirement for both selling and 
consuming fermented malt beverage in Colorado.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Mr. Spencer if Love’s has a corporate policy in terms of carding or lawful age 
verification.  Mr. Spencer said absolutely, the cash registers require checking, 
scanning, and entering identification into the register for every transaction for 
the sale of anything that is age restricted.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Spencer if he was involved in the conduct or the direction given of the survey.  
Mr. Spencer said he was not. 
 
Max Scott, Oedipus, Inc. advised that their company is a certified responsible 
vendor with the State for laws and rules of alcohol beverages and asked Mr. 



6 
 

Spencer to show the Hearing Authority the training material that Oedipus 
produces regarding the purchase, dispensing, consumption requirements, 
identification, and signs of intoxication.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott to 
provide the Authority a copy of the documentation for the record.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan entered it into the record as Exhibit A (see attached). 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott to introduce himself and his company and 
to describe what his company does.  Mr. Scott introduced himself as Max Scott, 
owner and operator of Oedipus, Inc. in unincorporated Boulder County.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott if he has personal knowledge of the 
application submitted by Love’s Travel Stops and Country Stores, Inc.  Mr. 
Scott said yes, his company was contacted by Traci Breedlove from Love’s 
Travel Stops & Country Stores, Inc. corporate office to conduct the survey.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott who conducted the survey.  Mr. Scott said that 
the petition forms were created by their office manager Tina Scott and the 
survey was conducted by one of their employees Michael Jacobs.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Scott if he reviewed the work to determine if it was in 
compliance with the legal requirements.  Mr. Scott said yes and after the review 
he completed a report.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott if he has formed 
an opinion as to the needs and desires of the neighborhood.  Mr. Scott said he 
has, and both survey categories, residential and business, showed a need and 
desire for the license.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott if he heard the 
results Ms. Kemp read into the record and does he believe them to be true and 
accurate.  Mr. Scott said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott about the 
opposition received on the survey.  Mr. Scott said that most of the opposition 
was because people felt there were already enough licensed establishments in 
the area.  Mr. Scott stated that they used two formats for the petition; one for 
businesses and one for residential and indicated which ones were business and 
residential on a diagram. They carried a diagram showing each as well as the 
City’s map.  
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked what the status is of the building.  Mr. Spencer 
said it is still under construction and due to open on May 29th. 
 

 The application for a new Retail 3.2% Beer (Off Premises) license for Love’s 
Travel Stops & Country Stores, Inc. dba Love’s Travel Stop #517 was found to 
be in order and approved.  The City Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for 
Hearing Officer Grattan’s signature. 

 
VII. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

1. Review Boomers, LLC dba Boomers, 436 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Tavern – Review Status 

 
 Chester Allen, owner of Boomers, and Mark Coffman, prospective buyer of 

Boomers, were present. 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Coffman what his role will be in the transfer.  

Mr. Coffman said he will be co-owner and executive chef of the operation. 
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Hearing Officer Grattan asked what the new LLC’s name is.  Mr. Coffman said 
they do not know yet.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked who will own the LLC.  Mr. 
Coffman said it will be another individual and himself with each owning 50%. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked when the forming of the LLC will occur.  Mr. 
Coffman said as soon as possible.  They do have a lease proposal (letter of 
intent) from Mr. Allen.  His partner is working on establishing the LLC.  They 
would like to open sometime in April. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked that the status of the license be reviewed again 
in two weeks to the April 2, 2014 Liquor and Beer Meeting and the paperwork 
be due in the City Clerk’s office by May 7, 2014. 

 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:53 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – April 2, 2014 
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